Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, September 15, 2014
(Approved)
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of September 2, 2014
Motion XLV-92: By Senator Stewart, seconded by Senator Hoelscher, to approve the minutes. The motion was unanimously approved.
Oral Communications:
Policy Lists Distributed on 9/15/14:

Vice President for Student Affairs Area:  

2.1.4 Hepatitis B Immunization Policy

5.1.15 Emergency Response and Evacuation Procedures

 5.2.2 Missing Persons Notification Policy

Vice President for Academic Affairs/President Area:

 3.2.5 Vacation Policy

 5.1.5 Drug-Free Workplace Policy

 7.4.3 Fringe Benefit Rate Policy

 7.1.5 Freedom of Information Act Implementation Rules Policy

Vice President for University Advancement Area:  

7.1.29 Sponsorships Policy

 8.3.1 Mail Services – Incoming Mail Policy

8.3.2 Mail Services – Outgoing Mail Policy

8.3.3 Mail Services – Campus Mail Policy

8.1.4 Mail Services – General Policies

8.1.7 Printing Services Policy

7.1.9 Advertising Policy

Senator Kalter: I was trying to figure out which policies we are supposed to review and which policies it does not matter if we review. In my judgment, these probably don’t need to go to the Senate. I am giving them to you now and if in the next two weeks you can take a look at these and we will have it on the agenda for the next Exec. I’m doing this in advance of the Policy on the Creation and Revision of Policies because we only have a year to catch up. Is there anything on here that anybody thinks the Senate needs to review?

Senator Stewart: Is there a rule of thumb about what the Senate reviews? If it’s academic, the Senate reviews; if it’s non-academic, the Senate does not?

Senator Kalter: It’s listed in the Constitution and also in our bylaws, the academic area, broadly conceived, which includes academics and student life. There are a couple of other things that are listed. I think shared governance is listed.
Senator Stewart: In Rules, we are working on the Policy on the Creation and Revision of Policies. Some of the tabs on the policies website don’t really relate to academic issues. The question came up of why are we writing a policy on policies for people whose policies are not reviewed by the Senate.

Senator Kalter: If you can make the argument that it is the academic area, then it is the academic area. Over the next two weeks, if you could just look at the lists and see if you agree that these are policies that we don’t need to review. These are not the only ones I have that I think are non-Senate policies, but they are a short start. Hopefully, the policy on policies will define what we review more clearly. The policies that are not in the academic area broadly conceived are usually in the vice presidential offices, president’s office or legal counsel.
Senator Crowley: So it is unclear whose purview it is?

Senator Kalter: Each policy on the website has who you should contact. In general, we know what office that they are coming out off, which allowed me to sort them and say, I have never seen this policy; I can’t think of a reason why we would want to. Let’s make sure we all agree about that and move forward. 

President Dietz: Would it be helpful for me to share this with the President’s Cabinet to make sure that they are categorized under the appropriate VP unit?
Senator Kalter: I would say rather than have you do that twice, wait until next time because right now all I am asking is if the Senate needs to see this. After that, if the Senate doesn’t need to see this, I would recommend that we let you know that these are old policies.

Provost Krejci: Some of this belongs to the AVP, but General Counsel has quite a bit of purview because it is a legal issue.

Senator Kalter: I would assume that there is always some sort of negotiation that legal always has to be talking to the division that this affects so that they know how the law interacts, the culture and all of that.

06.19.14.11
From Susan Kalter: Email Re: Parking Policies Review (Email in Packets):
**Please Note that the Policies Below Are Not in Your Packets**.

 Please View the Policies Online to Address the Questions in Senator Kalter’s Email.

Policies can be found on the Policies and Procedures Website at: http://policy.illinoisstate.edu/fiscal/parking/ 

06.19.14.12
Policy 7.2.1 Parking Lots and Spaces (Dist. Administrative Affairs Committee/Parking and Transportation Committee)
06.19.14.14
Policy 7.2.3 Parking Permit Types (Dist. Administrative Affairs Committee/Parking and Transportation Committee)
06.19.14.15
Policy 7.2.4 Parking Citations (Dist. Administrative Affairs Committee/Parking and Transportation Committee)
06.19.14.16
Policy 7.2.5 Motor Assistance Program (Dist. Administrative Affairs Committee/Parking and Transportation Committee)

09.09.14.01
Policy 7.2.2 Permits for Parking (Dist. Administrative Affairs Committee) 
NOTE: Policy Revised by Parking and Transportation Office Spring 2014. Senate Did Not Review.

Senator Kalter: The parking policies are similar to the ones previously discussed. It is not clear that these are student life issues. My judgment on is that these are non-Senate; they are really more of a parking area. Also, is it the same for all of them or are there some that the Senate should look at?
Senator Lessoff: I brought this up to the Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee. There was sentiment for talking about parking in general, not about these specific policies, from both students and faculty. I don’t know what jurisdiction our committee would have, but there was at least some sentiment for looking at it. It’s hard to find parking. So there was availability to students and citations that the committee mentioned.

Senator Kalter: There is a Parking and Transportation Committee. That committee could look at them first and send recommendations through the Senate if people believe that citations and permit types are student life and faculty. Are they all things that we think should go to the committee?

Senator Stewart: Parking lots and spaces I think would be on the minds of students and some faculty.

Senator Johnson: I am not sure we would need the Parking Permit Types because I think there is just like administrator, commuter and president.

Senator Stewart: (Senator Kalter) You had a question about the Motor Assistance Program and how that is communicated. I think there is something in the envelope when you get your parking permit about motor assistance.

Senator Lessoff: We left room at the end of the academic year for other stuff to come on our agenda. What about sending it to the parking committee with the idea that the Senate committee would then review it at the end of the year?
Senator Kalter: Should we just send them all over in a batch and say these haven’t been reviewed in a while?
Senator Johnson: Put emphasis on the parking citations and the lots and spaces.

Senator Kalter: We can definitely send them with the minutes of this meeting.

Ms. James: There was one that was recently reviewed by parking services, Permits for Parking. What did you want to do with that one?
Senator Crowley: I don’t think the garages are having as much trouble. I think it is mainly the flat surfaces that are south of College.

Senator Kalter: There are flat lots that have a mixture of faculty, staff and students. Cynthia, maybe we should just send them all and have them determine where that concern goes. I have a feeling that it doesn’t go in this Permits for Parking Policy, but let’s let them make that decision, thanking them for revising it. I don’t know what they revised.

Ms. James: I requested that from the President’s Office and they said that only the people who revised it and the VPs got to see it.

Senator Kalter: So how do we know what our policies were and what was revised?

Ms. James: I don’t know.

Distributed Communications:

From Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter:  Correction to CTE Description in Blue Book 
Dist. Academic Affairs Committee:
12.16.11.01
CTE Bylaws (excerpts to be modified) – Revisions from CTE
09.19.12.01
CTE Bylaws in Blue Book – Revised 
06.24.14.01 
Academic Senate Minutes Excerpt of 1/25/12

06.24.14.02
Academic Senate Minutes Excerpt of 10/10/12

06.24.14.03
Academic Senate Minutes Excerpt of 10/24/12

06.24.14.04
Proposed Correction to CTE Blue Book Description from Senate Chairperson Kalter
Senator Kalter: I don’t know what is triggering this, but over the summer, somebody was asking about the Council for Teacher Education Bylaws. Cynthia found those and sent those to that council. I noticed that the Blue Book description does not match the bylaws description. 
Senator Stewart: That’s odd because we changed the bylaws and changed the Blue Book description to match the bylaws.

Senator Kalter: What we changed in the bylaws had nothing to do with what we omitted. For some reason when we changed the Blue Book, we omitted that the Chairperson of CTE gets confirmed by the Academic Senate. I am suggesting that we conform the Blue Book description to the bylaws. When determining how many people are on the committee and the people who vote could use a little bit of clarification, so I wouldn’t object to the Academic Affairs Committee making things extremely clear, not just the chairperson being confirmed by the Senate.


07.23.14.01
From Janet Tulley, CFA: CFA Council 2013 Original Bylaws - Without Mark-Up (Dist. Rules Committee)
07.23.14.02
From Janet Tulley, CFA: CFA Council 2013 Bylaws - Final Revision With Mark-Up (Dist. Rules Committee)

Senator Kalter: Janet Tulley is sending us revisions to their bylaws. I had only two questions. One was on page 5, Article 5, Section 1. They have that the chairperson of the college council must be faculty, civil service, administrative professional. Generally speaking, the chair of a college council would be a tenured or tenure-track faculty member. I wonder if we could talk to them about why they are making that change. Then on page 6, Article 7, Section 1, I was again confused about what their intent was. The college council may call for a referendum vote on any pending matter, decision or action from the following college constituencies. Then they list a bunch of constituencies. Then it reads that a referendum vote must be requested by submitting to the Executive Committee a petition signed by at least 10% of each constituent group in the college. If I am understanding this right, it used to be that 10% of the graduate students could sign a petition calling for a referendum vote and they will take one. Now they are trying to make that harder. It’d hard to tell what they are trying to achieve.

Senator Gallagher: Could they change it to 10% of all of the constituencies instead of each one?

Senator Stewart: It could be that their intent was whatever constituency is bringing the petition, 10% of them have to sign it.

Senator Gallagher: I think that’s what it used to be, but for fairness, couldn’t they change it so that the 10% has included someone from each of the constituencies?
Senator Kalter: You can see the problem there that one small constituency could black ball an important issue. You have certain constituencies having a lot of power or some constituencies not having enough power. It is not entirely clear what it is that they want.
Senator Stewart: The size of the constituency doesn’t matter. If you have 30 people, you only need 3 signatures.

Senator Kalter: Let’s say they have 100 faculty and you get together and say we don’t want a referendum vote on this thing that is really important to students. Every other constituency votes 10%, but the faculty says no, we are not going to listen to you. Is that what they want—veto power? We will distribute that to the Rules Committee and they will talk to the college council.

09.09.14.02
Policy 2.1.3 Medical Entrance Requirements for Students (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)

NOTE:  Policy Revised by Health Services Summer 2014/Senate Did Not Review

09.09.14.03
Policy 3.2.3 Academic Notice of Appointments (Dist. Faculty Affairs Committee)


NOTE:  Policy Revised by HR Summer 2014/Senate Did Not Review

Senator Kalter: These policies were revised this summer and I am again asking whether these are policies that the Senate should review. If so, we should distribute them and find out what was changed.
Senator Hoelscher: I would see the Academic Notice of Appointments Policy being pertinent to faculty. We would care about that. I would say that would be within our purview. I am having a lot more trouble with the Medical Entrance Requirements for Students Policy. It’s a little more of a stretch.
Senator Kalter: That one is really about medical issues instead of student academic life or anything like that.

Senator Hoelscher: When we look at these and we try to decide if they relate to us, the first is do they affect us, do we care. The second is do we have the expertise to deal with it. I am not sure we have that for what should be in a medical entrance requirement for students policy.

President Dietz: This is another example of state law. That is why we have the policy.

Senator Crowley: Has anyone complained about it or is it just needing to be updated?

Senator Kalter: It was updated and it was sent to the Senate so that we could see that it was updated. Since we are in the process of shifting to this creation of policy policy, I am asking if we ever want to look at this one again.

Senator Stewart: It is not really an academic issue.

Ms. James: Before we move on, we have got to get some way of seeing how these policies were changed. There may have been something that was in the Senate’s purview, but I don’t have the authority to demand that. So somebody needs to communicate to the President’s Office that the Senate is doing this and it is a legitimate request.

President Dietz: On this one specifically, I can go back and ask what was the change before. I think that the change may be related to the 10th day. If there are others that you are concerned about, I can ask the same kinds of questions.

Ms. James: The parking one was changed and I was not able to get a markup copy and then the Academic Appointments Policy was changed and I was not able to get a markup copy.

President Dietz: Ok.

Provost Krejci: In terms of efficiency, you may want to say the state law is going to change this policy when it needs to. The Academic Senate doesn’t need to look at those. It may get to a point once you are more familiar with the policies that you will feel like that it is not a good use of people’s time to go back and find it.

Senator Kalter: I am pretty uncomfortable with saying that just because the law changes that we don’t need to look at them. I do think that we can say that there are certain policies that we probably won’t need to see again. They are not things the Senate looks at. The export control law also changed, but we made really important changes to the policy that allowed us to comply with the law, but also be within the spirit of our university. I don’t want to say that just because the law changes, the policy changes and nobody else knows about it. I think people are reasonable and will say the law got changed so we have to look at our wording and make sure that the wording in the policy is consistent with our values.
Dr. Dietz: I think your point is well taken for good record keeping purposes and for transparency.

Senator Kalter: So we will send the 3.2.3 to Faculty Affairs with what was changed.

ADDITIONAL ITEM SENT SEPARATELY:

09.11.14.01
From Jonathan Rosenthal/UCC: Baccalaureate Degree Document – Second Degree (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee)

Senator Kalter: This is from Jonathan Rosenthal asking us to look at a proposal for a second degree. It has some nice documentation about what other universities in the state do when somebody double majors. This is being distributed to the Academic Affairs Committee. My only question with this is what is the budgetary change, if any. It has been the practice to award a single degree even if the student double majors. The University Curriculum Committee is saying let’s make a policy that says if you have completed 30 hours of additional course work, you can get a second bachelor’s degree.
Senator Hoelscher: Is Jonathan just wanting an endorsement from the Senate or is this just a communication?

Senator Kalter: This is the whole University Curriculum Committee, so this is going through the whole approvals process. So this will be distributed to the Academic Affairs Committee.

Discussion:  

Request from Brent Paterson to Add Ex-Officios from Student Affairs to Senate Internal Committees
Senator Kalter: Over the summer, Brent Paterson talked about the fact the Vice President for Student Affairs does not have much representation on the Senate. We have a committee structure for the most part that has provost ex-officios on the subcommittees. In the case of Administrative Affairs and Budget, it is a case of a Finance and Planning ex-officio.  We talked about which committee(s) it might be important to have an ex-officio from Student Affairs. My recommendation would be to have an actual ex-officio sitting on the Planning and Finance Committee, but have contact people for Rules and Administrative Affairs and Budget. Sometimes those two committees have stuff that deals with student affairs and sometimes they don’t and they are also small committees so we don’t want to pile on ex-officios on to those committees because it can tip balances. He has sent a list of people and I recommend that we officially ask the Rules Committee to make a new member on Planning and Finance and then add the other two people as contacts when there are issues important to student affairs.
The member for Planning and Finance would be Danielle Miller-Shuster, Interim Assistant Vice President for Student Affairs and the contact for Rules would be Art Munin, Assistant Vice President/Dean of Students and for AABC, Wendy Bates, Director of Fiscal Management for Student Affairs. Any discussion?

President Dietz: I think it would inform some of the discussions because the funding sources are sometimes different, particularly on Planning and Finance. The Rules’ issues might affect student life and Art Munin would do a fine job there.

Senator Stewart: It adds information to the committee.

Senator Kalter: What I would propose is that we ask the Rules Committee to formerly put a member on Planning and Finance and I think that we, as a committee, can add Art and Wendy to our sheet of who you contact in this division when this committee feels that there is an item that needs more information. I will forward an email to them.

Senator Stewart: So it would be changing the Blue Book about who is on the committees?
Senator Kalter: Yes. Planning and Finance has about 17 people on it so that person will inform a lot of people just in the committee meeting.

Request from Senator Crowley to discuss Academic Affairs Committee Blue Book Functions

Senator Kalter: In Senator Crowley’s Blue Book description for committee functions, there is what I probably think is a typo.
Senator Crowley: It’s just an empty space for a number 3 item.

Senator Stewart: This is probably a Word document autofill. You are making a list and a 3 just popped up. I am sure that that is what it was.

Ms. James: When I added to the Blue Book that every committee submits minutes as number 2, that number 3 probably just popped up.

Senator Stewart: We can just get rid of it.

Senator Crowley: We just wanted to make sure that there was nothing being left out.

Senator Kalter: I can go back to like a 2006 version of the Blue Book just to make sure, but I am almost positive that it is we were just adding number 2 and it is a Word program glitch.

Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on September 24, 2014: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, September 24, 2014
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call


Approval of Minutes of September 10, 2014
Higher Learning Commission Assurance Argument Request for Endorsement (Jim Jawahar, Associate Provost)

Open Access to Research Articles Request for Endorsement (Jim Jawahar, Associate Provost)

LEAPForward Student Systems Presentation (Matt Helm, Asst. VP for Administrative Technology, Mark Walbert, Associate VP for Academic Technologies) Rescheduled for 12/10/14
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz
· Provost Janet Krejci 
· Vice President of Student Affairs Brent Paterson 

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Crowley
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Lessoff

Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Horst
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich 
Rules Committee: Senator Bushell

Communications
Adjournment

Motion XLV-93: By Senator Stewart, seconded by Senator Hoelscher, to approve the agenda. The agenda, as amended, was unanimously approved.
Communications to the Executive Committee

Senator Hoelscher: Senator Fazel is ill. It is common knowledge; it came in an email that we should keep her in our thoughts and prayers. She is undergoing surgery tomorrow. We hope for the very best.

Senator Kalter: One of the reasons we value Senator Fazel on the Senate is that she understands very deeply what free speech is all about. That is why she is so adamant for the causes that she espouses on the Senate. 

Senator Stewart: Our Art Teacher Education students are teaching Saturday classes. We taught our first one last week and we have four more to go. We have an issue with the Town of Normal because sometimes they run a marathon and block off Beaufort. Last time, our parents couldn’t drop off at School Street because they blocked Beaufort off. If the Provost’s Office could communicate with the Town of Normal…

Provost Krejci: I think that route is set. Isn’t that for Homecoming in a couple of weeks?

Senator Stewart: I don’t know if the marathon that the town runs is always in relationship to Homecoming, so just a little communication with the Town of Normal would be helpful.

Adjournment

Motion XLV-94: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Stewart, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
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